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Commodore’s Corner
2018 has been a fantastic year. Our class is stronger 
than ever. Over 50 new boats will be built this year 
and I know of at least 2 people at my club who are 
planning to order new boats. Our sanctioned events 
in Indianapolis and Pewaukee were fantastic and our 
membership is strong. Although we are coming to 
the end of the year, life is good.

I would like to thank our Board of Governors and 
welcome our incoming Commodore, Dan Fink, of 
Little Muskego Lake, Wisconsin. That means that I 
will be moving on to be the Rear Commodore. Dan 
has selected his Vice Commodore, Scott Harestad, of 
Spring Lake, Michigan.

At our class meeting at the National’s we voted 
in three new board members. Al Haeger, of Lake 
Beulah, Wisconsin; Scott Harestad, of Spring 
Lake Michigan; and Ron Hall, of Lake Monona, 
Wisconsin. I would like to thank them in advance for 
their service to our class.

As I write this, we are preparing for the Blue-Chip 
and winding down our season. Sail fast in your 
remaining races, and I hope to see you all at our 
Regional Regattas.

Regards, 
Richard Blake 
Commodore

Get ready for 2019  
with a new Mad Sail!
Fleet Discounts in effect! Combine your orders with 
your buddies and receive a special fleet price! 

Selling New & Demo MC Sails at a substantial  
discount any time of the year. Call me today  
for special “dealer” pricing and delivery.

Dan Fink - MC 2424

Dealer of Mad MC Sails   
(made in Madison, Wisconsin)

FinkFood-MadSails@yahoo.com  •  Cell: 414-344-8765
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Richard Blake lives in Galloway, Ohio, a 
suburb of Columbus, Ohio, and Sails out 
of Hoover Sailing Club. Richard is married 
to Tracy, and is a father to three girls and a 
grandfather to two grandchildren. Richard 
is a Director in the Legal Department of the 
Ohio Bureau of Workers’ Compensation. 

Richard currently sails MC # 2161.

David Helmick is a MC sailor since 2009, 
and a longtime Florida one design and off 
shore sailor. He’s the current Commodore of 
Lake Eustis Sailing Club and often accom-
panied by his lovely wife Nancy.

 
Joe Fricton is married to Jenny, and has 
two boys, Lucas and Charlie. Joe lives in 
Minneapolis, Minnesota, and sails on Lake 
Harriet, He is currently working on growing 
team racing in the MC fleet. Joe learned to 
race at the University of Iowa, and is now 
teaching his love of sailing to his boys. Off 
the lake, Joe is an attorney representing 

dental practices and other small health care businesses. 

Mike Keenan started sailing in 1958 with his 
brother Tom on Spring Lake in a pram with 
an oarlock on the transom and a skate sail. 
In the early 1960’s we crewed for our Dad on 
his C Scow and soon thereafter Dad found 
himself off the boat. In the early 1970’s Dad 
hopped into an MC and Dad and Mom 
became founding members of the MCSA. 
Following a career as a carrier-based Naval 

Aviator, President of a lighting company, husband to Carol, and 
father of four…..I purchased my first sailboat, MC 2010. I re-
gained my sea legs as a member of the Hoover Sailing Club and 
have been active on the regatta circuit for the past seven years. 
I truly enjoy the friendships, comradery, and competitive spirit 
found in the MCSA, and I look forward to the opportunities of 
promoting and enhancing MCSA membership.

Andy McDonald grew up sailing at the 
Indianapolis Sailing Club. After participat-
ing in a few different classes, he decided 
to campaign a Thistle for many years all 
around the country. In 2000 he was fortu-
nate enough to win the Highlander Class 
National Championships. As an empty 

nester with three sons out in the world, Andy discovered sailing 
again through the MC Scow. His first MC Scow race was Race 
#1 at the 2015 Nationals and he has made several MC regattas 
since and is a driving force in the new fleet in Indy.

Stefan Schmidt originally from Shorewood 
(Milwaukee), WI. I started sailing as an X 
boat crew for renowned M-16, MC racer and 
ILYA/national race officer, Bill Best on Big 
Cedar Lake, WI around 1960. Many years 
later (mid 80s) I started skippering, getting 
hooked on Badger Tech racing at Hoofers 
Sailing Club in Madison, WI where I now 

live with Kristi Betts (often seen with her bright green kayak 
at regattas on the circuit). I have owned and raced Lasers, 
Windsurfers, M-20s, I-20s, E scows and served as Mendota Y.C 
Commodore in 2001. The MC fleet (since around 2010) is my 
primary home for racing now. I am so impressed by the joyful 
and generous spirit of this class and am thankful to all who have 
helped me try to improve. Where else can someone compete 
in large venues in all regions of the country against all levels of 
racing ability? 

Dan Fink aka “Squad Car.”

Meet the Board of GovernorsBoard of Governors
Commodore			 
Richard E Blake  	 Fleet 54	 2018
 Hoover SC, OH
 Galloway, OH 	
 614–465–9990 Rblake3@columbus.rr.com	

Vice–Commodore			 
Dan Fink 	 Fleet 58	 2019
 W257 S10550 Horseshoe Lane 
 Mukwonago, WI 53149
 414-344-8765 webmaster@mcscow.org

Rear–Commodore			 
David Helmick 	 Fleet 04	 2018
 530 Estates Place 	 Lake Eustis SC, Fl	
 Longwood, FL 32779 	
 407–774–4271 sailorking@aol.com	

Josiah Fricton 	 Fleet 42	 2018
 Minneapolis, MN 	 Lake Harriet YC	
 651-357-7918 josiahfricton@yahoo.com

Stefan K. Schmidt 	 Fleet 69	 2019
 930 Waban Hill
 Madison, WI 	 Mendota YC
  StefanH5@aol.com

Andy McDonald 	 Fleet 103 	 2019
  	 Indianapolis SC	 		
 Carmel, IN 	
  andy.k.mcdonald@att.net

Mike Keenan 	 Fleet 54	 2020
 Strongsville, OH 	 Hoover SC
  commandenergy@sbcglobal.net

Brian Morgan Fleet 5			   2020
  Rush Creek YC
 449 Terry Lane
 Heath, TX 75032
  themorgans449@att.net

Treasurer/Secretary			 
Dan Fink 	 Fleet 58	
 W257 S10550 Horseshoe Ln	 Little Muskego YC, WI
 Mukwonago, WI 53149 	
 414–344–8765 webmaster@mcscow.org	
  	

Communications			 
Bob Wynkoop 	 Fleet 99	
 83 Brookhaven Dr 	 Essex YC, CT	
 Glastonbury CT 06033 	
 860–324–4586 Communications@mcscow.org	
  	
Race Committee & PRO			 
Chip Mann 	 Fleet 46	
 2606 W Lake Park Court  	 Cedar Lake YC, WI	
 Mequon WI 53092 	
 414–254–2174 john.d.mann2606@gmail.com	
  	
Website			 
Dan Fink webmaster@mcscow.org
  
  	
Technical Committee		  		

William Hendershot 	 Fleet 94	
 Canada Club de Voile Deux-Montagnes

 450–455–2091 will.hendershot@gmail.com	
  	
Steve Sherman 	 Fleet 82	
 4737 Adams Privateer YC, TN	
 Hixson, TN 37343 	
 423–432–6501 steve@Optistuff.com	
  	
Andy Burdick 	 MPS	
 PO Box 1 	
 Zenda, WI 53195 	
 262–275–1110 andy@melges.com	
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History of the Scow Documentary 
Film Project

By Woody Woodruff

The history of the scow type 
sailboat began 120 years ago on 
the lakes of the upper Midwest, 
where boat builders developed 
a revolutionary new flat bottom 
design that flew across the smooth 
waters of the inland lakes. As scow 
fleets have grown, together with 
scow fraternal and racing organiza-
tions, and scow boat design has 
been refined over the years, scow 

sailing has become an important 
recreational and community ac-
tivity for lake sailors not only in 
the Midwest but throughout the 
United States. 

With some of the historic legends 
in scow boat building, manage-
ment and racing still alive, the 
time is right to produce a full 
length one-hour documentary 
about the boat, its history and its 
future.
Filmmaker and MC sailor Woody 
Woodruff, along with ILYA 
historian Dr. Tom Hodgson, are 
collaborating in an ambitious effort 
to bring this story to the screen. 
Woodruff is an award-winning 
filmmaker from Colorado and 
avid scow racer. Dr. Hodgson has 
been a part of the scow world for 
many decades as past Commodore 
of the Inland, current Chair 
of the Appeals committee, the 
author of “The History of the 
ILYA and member of the ILYA 
Hall of Fame. Together they have 
produced a 10-minute sampler of 
the 1-hour program which can be 
viewed at www.woodrufffilmco.
com/sample .

In the mid 1890’s, the concept of 
a sailboat that goes over the water 
rather than through it, came down 
from Canada to White Bear Lake. 
Although there were a number of 
White Bear boat builders working 
on the concept, John O Johnson 
is credited with putting it all to-
gether and launching the first true 
scow in 1900. Lake after lake had 
fleets of scow type boats racing 
and an organization was needed to 
give structure to scantlings of the 
boat and regulation to the inter-
lake competitions. On August 24, 
1897, The Inland Lake Yachting 
Association was born and has 
overseen the fleets ever since. 
Although scow racing began as a 
diversion for the wealthy, the sport 
evolved into a more egalitarian one 
when, in 1935, the Bilge Pullers 
were formed as a fraternal organi-
zation to expand the social aspects 
of scow racing. Families started 
to pass the scow sailing traditions 
from generation to generation. 

Scow dynasties were formed that 
continue today. 
Through this history, the boats 
themselves evolved. From 16’ to 
38’ each scow class was born and 
evolved to perform in their own 
unique way. Today the E and A 
boats are competing with modern 
Asymmetrical spinnakers and 
carbon fiber components. But the 
real strength of the scow is how 
the fleets have not only survived 
all these years but how they have 
become some of the largest and 
strongest sailboat racing organiza-
tions in the country. Moreover, in 
the development of the scow cul-
ture, a “friendly but competitive” 
spirit has reigned.
The film will interview his-
toric boat builders and racers and 
showcase historic footage and 
photographs. In addition, there 
will be coverage of scow racing, 
prominent historic scow families 
and scow organizations. 
The production is fortunate that 
Cameraman and scow sailor 
David Thoreson, www.bluewater-
studios.com, and editor/soundman 
Tyler Wells, www.alpenglomedia.
com have agreed to work on this 

film. To date the project has raised 
over $30,000 in pledges. But to 
complete the 1-hour production 
as planned, we will need to raise 
another $95,000 in addition to the 
$20,000 of seed money spent so 
far. 
When the program is finished 
it will be provided free to Yacht 
Clubs, sailing schools and all 
interested sailors. In addition, the 
show will be packaged as a 1-hour 
television special for distribution 
on network, cable and the inter-
net. 
This film needs the commit-
ment and direct support of the 
scow fleet. Individuals that are 
interested in becoming part of 
this endeavor are encouraged to 
pledge a tax-deductible donation. 
All financial sponsors will become 
partners and receive recognition in 
the film’s on-screen credits.
The clock is ticking. Many of the 
“Old Salts” of the Scow world are 
still around to tell their part of the 
story, but we don’t know for how 
long. Now is the time to tap into 
this wealth of scow knowledge 
while it is still available. It is the 
time to step up and become part 

of this project. For your fleet, your 
children and for your own piece of 
history. 
If you have any questions about 
the project, have an idea that you 
think might help the story or 
you want to make a pledge and 
become a recognized partner of 
the program, contact:
Woody Woodruff 
woodruffwoody@comcast.net 
303-898-7870
“Having seen your presentation, 
we want to share that the MC 
class supports your project. You 
have identified and understand the 
need to preserve our history and 
Scow content in a film that will 
help educate scow sailors, young 
people new to our classes, and our 
current membership.”
Richard Blake, Commodore MC 
Sailing Association  7/24/18
“Scow sailing is rich in history 
and tradition and it is important 
to document this and share it with 
our future generations of sailors.”
Harry and Buddy Melges  4/18/18

Buddy Melges and Woody Woodruff

“Scow sailing is rich in 
history and tradition 
and it is important 

to document this and 
share it with our future 
generations of sailors.” 

Harry and Buddy Melges

“Having seen your presentation, we want to share 
that the MC class supports your project. You have 
identified and understand the need to preserve our 

history and Scow content in a film that will help 
educate scow sailors, young people new to our 

classes, and our current membership.” 

Richard Blake, Commodore MC Sailing Association 
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LaBelle Tune Up
Fleet 77 - La Belle YC, WI, May

PROVEN SPEED

UK Sailmakers Chicago
2323 S. Michigan Ave. 
Chicago, IL 60616
Loft Tel: 312-326-1053

From day one our sails have proven to be 
fast out of the bag and caught the eye of 
top sailors in the MC Class. With continued 
involvement in the class and fi ne tuning of 
our designs they are now at the top of every 
regatta. The results speak for themselves. 

Check our website and see the victory list or 
inquire about our fast sails with John Porter, 
Ryan Grosch, Mike Considine or our East 
Coast representatitve Bob Wynkoop. Make 
2018 your year to shine! 

Mike Considine: mike@uksailmakers.com
John Porter: jp@uksailmakers.com
Ryan Grosch: ryang@uksailmakers.com
Bob Wynkoop: wynkoop@sbcglobal.net

BUY WITH CONFIDENCE  RACE WITH CONFIDENCE

Mari Johnson, Regatta Girl Photography

Cage Match
Fleet 10 - Grand Rapids YC, MI, June
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smaller regatta. I wasn’t upset at all after 
that finish because I knew it would be 
easy for anyone to lose boats on a shift the 
remainder of the regatta. 

The next race the wind moved slightly 
to the right and the weather mark got a 
little bit further from the left shore. I got 
a great start in the middle of the line and 
didn’t have anyone close on my wind-
ward hip which is always a huge benefit 
because you want the freedom to tack to 
port in the first starboard header. I hit 
the shifts up the first beat and rounded 
4th or 5th. Downwind I seemed to always 
pick up boats. With 83 boats on the race 
course it’s really easy to look behind and 
see where the pressure is coming from. 
People have a tendency to reach high 
when boats are in front of them in an 
effort to take their air and when that 
happens, you miss the opportunity to sail 
low when the puff hits. I did a good job 
keeping my air free from the boats behind 

me by both digging really low when a 
puff hit and by gybing when a shift came 
through. Remember to sail low when 
you’re in velocity. I kept picking off boats 
the remainder of the race and ended up 
winning after defending a pretty good 
tacking duel approaching the finish. I had 
to hold off one of those fast 20-something 
sailors and he nearly got around me. 

After lunch we went out for race three 
and the wind had slightly clicked more to 
the right. This time the weather mark was 
to the right of the island and had probably 
moved 10 degrees from the beginning 
of the day. I started just underneath the 
mid-line boat and typically that is a great 
place to start. The boat on the weather 
side of you ends up being really far from 
your weather side because he has to clear 
the mid-line boat and the anchor line. 
Not long after the start, starboard tack 
was headed and I tacked to port. Early in 
the leg, a number of boats on the left of 

me were ahead because of the port lift. I 
kept sailing until I got a good header and 
tacked to starboard. At the weather mark 
I probably had a 20-boat length lead on 
the next boat. On the second beat, I got 
a little nervous with wind coming off the 
left shore and ate a starboard header to 
get to the left. It ended up being a stupid 
move. I should have continued sailing on 
the lifted tack. Two boats got around me 
from the right and I finished 3rd. At the 
end of the second day, we were tied with 
Ted Keller for first but ahead on the tie-
breaker. 

The next day, the breeze never developed 
and I don’t know if anybody else was 
happy about that but we sure were. All in 
all, it was a great regatta. It was refresh-
ing to see four of those young MC sailors 
in the top 10 showing that there will be 
strength in the class for years to come. 
There were a number of new boats on the 
line as well – the new design looks great!

MCSA Nationals Recap
Fleet 38 - Pewaukee YC, WI, August 

By Bill Draheim

The 2018 MC Nationals were at Lake 
Pewaukee Yacht Club with 83 boats 
showing up for a wonderful event. The 
first day of scheduled races the forecast 
didn’t look great. Our class is trying to 
do a good job calling off racing when 
sustained winds are above 20 mph or 
gusts are above 23 mph as our class rules 
dictate. For those of you who weren’t at 
the Midwinters, we sailed in a race where 
the final beat felt like it went over the 
limit which impacted the overall f leet fun 
factor. 

Mary Anne and I went out for the first 
race and the wind was out of the south 
across the narrow end of the lake which 
made for puffy conditions. To add to the 
puffy conditions, the forecast was for 
winds between 15 and 30 building as 
the day went on. We got the start of the 
first race off just fine but by the second 

weather mark the puffs were over the 
wind limit. Although we didn’t personally 
experience the biggest puffs, others on the 
race course certainly did. The puffs and 
lulls were very isolated. We were sitting 
in about 5th when they called the race off 
at the second weather mark. To our good 
fortune, the weather mark was very close 
to the club so it was a short dash to our 
mooring ball. The winds only built from 
there so that was it for day one. If there 
was any lesson to be learned from that 
race it was to have the mainsheet in your 
hand 100% of the time for immediate 
trimming and easing. The velocity dif-
ferential between the puffs and lulls made 
the race very exciting.

Day two of the regatta, the winds shifted 
to the right and we were sailing down 
the long direction of the lake. I thought 
the winds were 8-13 mph out of the 
southwest. I am one of the smaller skip-
pers and some of the bigger guys thought 

the winds were more in the 5-10 range. 
Maybe they were right but I felt over-
powered at times during the day and did 
have my traveler all the way down at some 
point in all three races. I thought the con-
ditions were great. They allowed for shifts 
to develop from both the right and the 
left. Playing the shifts was critical. 

The first race was set up so the race 
course was a little more towards the left 
shore at the top end. It was between the 
left shore and an island bringing the 
mark pretty close to the left shore. As a 
result, there were more port lifts as you 
got closer to the weather mark. I was 
running 3rd or 4th most of the race but 
I missed the last big left shift up the last 
beat and dropped all the way down to 
12th. The lesson learned was to keep a 
positive attitude when something like that 
happens. With a fleet of 83 and the race 
course pretty condensed, you’re going to 
lose more boats on a given shift than in a 

People have a tendency to reach high when 
boats are in front of them in an effort to take 
their air and when that happens, you miss the 

opportunity to sail low when the puff hits.

Continued on page 8



10 11

Regatta Results

Touch of Class Fall 2018 Touch of Class Fall 2018

By Eric Hood

This week we held our annual National 
MC Championship at one of the 
best scow lakes and clubs in the U.S. 
Pewaukee Yacht Club (PYC) is known as 
a platinum standard for hosting great re-
gattas once again pulled out all the stops 
for our 83 teams racing this year.

If you look up the word hospitality in 
the sailing dictionary it would say PYC. 
Incredible food all morning, noon, eve-
ning for all four days of the regatta. At 
every turn, food, getting your boat in and 
out, buoys in and out, trailer parking, Lou 
Morgan’s famous Rib night was all spec-
tacular. Seems like they had at least 75 
volunteers in the total mix, maybe more.

The 2018 MC Nationals Regatta 
Team Leaders
Lesa Gutenkunst – for leading all things 
MC Nationals. Thanks for your attention 
to the details, it was impressive!

Mary Carol Deguire for leading a great 
team who kept 200+ folks fed and happy 
for 4 days!

David and Sherri Perrigo – for your 
hospitality finesse landing folks fantastic 
housing on the lake for competitors!

Registration With Smiles – Nancy 
Niedziela, Jan Buckley and Lori Peterson!

Sponsorship – Tim O’Malley found a 
fantastic group of businesses helping 
make the regatta happen! 

PRO – Chip Mann and his crew along-
side a fantastic full team from PYC run-
ning our races!

Launch team – a ton of people using their 
organization and strength helping us in 
and out all week!

On to some sailing now.

The Regatta – The National 
Championship has a slightly different 

format than our normal regattas. It is a 
scheduled seven race series with a drop 
race included if you get to seven races.

Our practice day saw some fantastic 
southwest breezes with nice temps in the 
high 70s on Thursday.

About 30 boats raced in the 3 p.m. prac-
tice race and about 45 boats made it out at 
one point or another to practice. 67 of the 
83 boats were launched, in the water and 
on buoys by 6 p.m. with the rest arriving 
late and also early on Friday morning.

For Friday we had a very unusual weather 
pattern upon us. Cold in the 60s and 
south winds. Even the locals were 
scratching their heads saying we have not 
seen this one before in August. The whole 
upper Midwest was both unstable with 
converging weather systems and storms. 
We had big winds but very manageable 
going into race 1 at 10 a.m. on Friday. 
The race started on time with winds up 
and down between 10 and 20 mph. A 
WA3 was posted for our course. During 
race 1 on leg three, several times the PRO 
and other RC boats were getting big shots 
above our 23 mph max wind limit and 
also at one point had a max 35 mph gust 
reported.

As the top ten boats rounded mark 3 and 
were heading downwind the PRO and 
RC team abandoned this race. Winds 
increased throughout the day and all 
racing for Friday (three races) was lost. It 
was fun for all the crews to sail. Some of 
the big single-handed sailors like Devon 
Howe were loving it though for this one 
(he was in the top ten) until it was aban-
doned.

The Sailors
83 teams sailed which was great with 10 
teams signing up in last five days before 
the regatta. We had folks from Canada, 
New York, Florida, Texas, Minnesota, 
Colorado, Illinois, Michigan, Indiana, 

Iowa, and Wisconsin sailing at this year’s 
championship. The talent was deep in 
all categories. It was so much fun to sail 
with so much talent. From the first sailor 
to the last sailor it was amazing how 
engaged everyone was, trying their best, 
prepping, practicing and more. It showed 
me the health of our class as they repre-
sented their f leets! 

The Results
We lost day one of racing which means 
the series would be a max 5 race series 
with 3 races on Saturday and 2 on Sunday 
weather permitting. It was tough for 
the PRO and team but they pulled off 
three good but very challenging races in 
the shifty southwest winds on Saturday. 
Velocity ranged from 5 - 14 mph. Going 
into Sunday you had several positions 
where big things could happen. 1st 
through 3rd could have flipped positions 
easily. 4th through 15th maybe deeper 
could have flipped. Then even deeper 
into the group there were individuals that 
could have easily gained or lost 15 boats 
by racing on Sunday with no drop race to 
be included. The wind however did not 
cooperate and we ended with no racing on 
Sunday. The regatta had it’s 3 race mini-
mum in and we had a new champion.

This must have felt like ground hog day 
for Bill Draheim and Ted Keller as they 
once again tied for first this year. They 
tied earlier in the year at MC Masters 
Championship. Bill also tied for first with 
Scott Harestad and Rob Seidelmann at 
the MC Midwinters Championship. Bill 
won the tie-breakers at Lake Eustis, Indy, 
and then again at Pewaukee to complete a 
sweep of the three largest championships 
of the MCSA.

So great sailing to both of these skippers 
and their crews for finishing in a tie for 
first. As Bill joked at the PYC awards he 
appreciates the rules committee of our 
sport for their hard work on tie-breakers.

The 2018 MC Scow National Championship

Continued on page 10
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Continued from page 9
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Orlando Web Regatta
Fleet 14 - Missouri YC, MO, June

Spencer Weersing Memorial
Fleet 24 - White Lake YC, MI, June

By Bill Draheim

This year’s Orlando Webb Memorial 
Regatta at Lake Lotawana was a great 
success. On Friday night I ran a “Go 
Fast” clinic with about 45 people in the 
room. Saturday morning 30 boats lined 
up for a beautiful day of racing. Wind 
came down the long direction of the lake 
from the North. It was windy enough to 
sail all 4 races with Mary Anne Hopper 
and we did a good job hitting shifts. We 
won three of the four races. I think a key 
was not to start too close to the left side 
of the line or sail too long on starboard 
toward the left side. The shorelines at 

Lake Lotawana are pretty high so getting 
too close to a windward shore gets you 
into lighter air. The left shoreline was the 
windward shoreline on that day. The race 
we did not win went to J.P Bordes. We 
fouled Chris Brooks at the weather mark 
and by the time we got ourselves sorted 
out, we decided to drop out and rest up 
for the following race. At the end of day 
one, Chris Brooks was leading the regatta 
– he sailed a great first day!

Sunday morning the winds moved left 
which sent us to a part of the lake that 
runs more east/west. With this setup the 
right shoreline became the windward 
shoreline so the key was to not get too 

close to the right shoreline. The down-
wind legs were mostly port tack broad 
reach. You had to be very disciplined 
about not reaching up and over boats 
ahead of you. That move put you up into 
the windward shoreline and in lighter air. 
The correct move was to take the puffs 
low and move away from the windward 
shore. We got in two races which gave us 
a throwout race. Mary Anne and I were 
able to throw out our DNF and win the 
regatta.

Lake Lotawana is a great place to sail, I 
hope to see an even larger f leet next year! 

Interlake
Fleet 36 - Clear Lake YC, IA, August
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Do Not Buy ANY Boat Cover  
Until You Study This Comparison Chart 

 

Call 1.800.800.6050 NOW for 
The FREE Sailor’s Pack!  It includes: 

 
FREE  How to Choose the Right One-Design Sailboat Cover 

FREE  Poly Army Duck and Acrylic fabric samples. 
FREE  Diagram of what correct seams and hems look like. 

Skirted Mooring Cover is pictured.  
Also available:  Traveling cover,   
Bottom cover, Cockpit cover.  

 The Sailors' Tailor, Inc. 
Call Toll FREE                            1-800-800-6050 ….          

1480 West Spring Valley-Paintersville Rd.  
Spring Valley, Ohio  45370  www.sailorstailor.com 

          Sailors’ Tailor                                         Competitors 

Typically lasting 7-10 years                                                Industry norm is 5 years 

PTFE Teflon thread at NO UPCHARGE                                Chemically stripped polyester thread lasts 2-3 years 
Unique waterproof Vinylike double-coated Poly Army Duck    Uncoated, or laminated fabric that delaminates & leaks 
Flat-Felled seams double stitched through 4 layers               Single or chain stitched through 2 layers 

Double-folded hems stitched through 3 layers                      Turned-up hems stitched through 2 layers 
Ample reinforcing over all stress points                                Little or no reinforcing over wear spots 
Stand-up flaps that snap around stays                                Gaping opening or Velcro that fails at the first sign of grass 

5/16” elastic shock cord in the hem AND tie downs               Tie downs or cotton draw cord 

Supplied hardware                                                            A trip to the hardware store 

kwwinterpark
kellerWilliams.

Cell:      321.302.8388   
Email:   j.howells60@kw.com 
Office:  407.545.6430

Sail Into Central Florida!
Whether you are relocating or purchasing a 
second home, June is here to provide clear sailing 
through the process from search to closing with 
expertise, local knowledge & integrity.

• Live in the perfect area for regatta sailing all winter long
• Close to Disney, Sea World & Universal 

Contact June today to learn more about this pristine area of Florida.

June Howells, Realtor® 
& Past Commodore, LESC

Wisconsin MC Championship
Fleet 44 - Pine Lake YC, WI, June
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MCSA Masters Championship
Fleet 103-Indianapolis SC, IN, June

By Eric Hood

This week we held one of our class sanc-
tioned major MC Championships of the 
year at one of our newest f leets. Fleet 103 
Indianapolis Sailing Club was our host 
for the four day event. This club has a 
rich history of One-Design sailing with 
large fleets of Y-Flyers, Flying Scots, 
Highlanders, Snipes, Thistles, Lasers , 
Lightning’s and many more classes. They 
also have a great junior program and also 
own their beautiful 14 acre property on 
Geist Reservoir. Their history is rich and 
their future is bright. If you have never 
been make sure you get with some of 
the new MC advocates there like Andy 
McDonald to check it all out.

The Regatta
Scheduled for six races but a huge high 
pressure system dominated the whole state 
of Indiana this week. Day 1 and Day 3 
no racing. Our practice day was great and 
day two we got in three very fair but very 
light air races.

The Sailors
Thirty six teams were here for this year’s 
Master Championship. Lighter than 
expected but when the Weather Channel 
gives you a predicted scorcher with light 
winds these things can happen. Some 
great sailors were here though. Past 
national champions from both MC and 
C Scow classes were present along with 
some great sailors from other classes just 
getting into the MC Class. So the sailing 
was with a tough group but also a fun 
group. Not the big dance but the warmup 
to the big dance if you will.

The Results
Wow, this was really cool to watch. Vince 
Driessen of Gull Lake with his new 
Melges MC 2701 won two of three races 
and probably would have won three of 

three but in one race 
had to do a 720 in 
light air after some 
contact with another 
boat in front of the 
judges on race 2. 
Vince did not even 
hesitate and did 
his 720 with his 
typical great attitude. 
However, Ted Keller 
tied Vince up with 
his own great sailing 
performance and 
just placed second 
on the tie-breaker. 
Mike Considine of 
Pewaukee sailed a 
very good regatta and 
survived an unusual 
judges protest and 
hearing on kinetics. 
Eric Hood finished fourth and was top 
Grand Master. Katie Arvensen really 
sailed well and was our top Woman for 
the Masters Championship this year. 
Commodore Richard Blake was fifth 
overall and second Grand Master.

Lessons Learned
Velocity rules over direction (most of 
the time). This was all about sailing in 
the dark water for these three light air 
races. Even though we had tall tree lines 
what was showing on the water was what 
was happening. Sometimes in really hot 
conditions and high tree lines on a narrow 
lake the wind will not show on the water. 
So that was the case. You could see the 
breeze on the course all the time. That 
was critical because you had to make a 
choice. Direction or velocity. I think in 
the case of Ted and Vince they were the 
only ones who were able to mix both 
very well. Others of us had moments but 
those two really put it together. Second 
was not being out of place on the starting 
lines. They were very long and in light 

air this poses a huge risk. Most of the top 
ten sailors all three races could be found 
closer to the middle during these starts.

Other Regatta News
A great group of volunteers including 
some MC sailors not yet qualified for the 
Masters helped with this event. Regatta 
Chairman Dale Katzfey had a great crew 
for the whole event and were all honored 
at the awards ceremonies. Also, Andy 
McDonald thank you for the vision to 
bring the regatta to Indy and make it all 
happen.

Bill Crawford gave every sailor some 
incredible framed pictures. Bill’s skills are 
incredible. Check it out at bill@harbor-
pictures.com. Melges.com, MCScow.org 
and others posted many of his pictures. 
In fact he has his own Facebook page and 
you can see some there.

In closing, great job to all at the 
Indianapolis Sailing Club. Thank you 
from all of us who participated this week. 
It was fun and very well done!!!

EHood (Grand Masters Champion) and Vince Driessen Overall 
and Masters Champion

Continued on page 18
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ELEVATE YOUR PROGRAM WITH 
CHAMPIONSHIP WINNING SAILS & EXPERTISE.
Contact your local loft or MC Scow National Champion 
and Quantum expert Bill Draheim to learn more.
Bill Draheim  |  bdraheim@quantumsails.comMasters photo by Bill Crawford
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Eagle Lake Open
Fleet 19 - Eagle Lake SC, MI, June

ILYA MC Invitational
Fleet 74 - Nagawicka Lake YC, WI, July

WMYA Western Michigans 
Fleet 8 - Muskegon YC, MI, August
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ILYA MC Championship 	

Fleet 52 - Upper Minnetonka YC, MN, August
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Youth Championship
Fleet 46 - Cedar Lake YC, WI, August

Nor’ Easterns
Fleet 76 - Keuka YC, NY, August

Des Johnson, our Senior Sailor, has sailed 
with the Lauderdale Lakes Sailing Club 
for 40 years. We are located just north of 
Elkhorn, Wisconsin. We have 24 MC’s in 
our Fleet and Average 16-18 for our races 
on Sundays. In 2017, LLSC celebrated its 
50 year anniversary. 

Des has had a home on the Lakes since 
1974 and recalls during a gas shortage 
and high prices, he thought about getting 
a sailboat. His first one was a forgettable 
little 10 footer with a main and a jib. He 
used that just to fool around with sailing.  
Later he got serious and bought a slightly 
used Chrysler Mutineer. It was a very nice 
boat and even included a spinnaker.  
The Club was sailing M-16’s at the 
time but we also had what we called 
the Handicap Fleet. It consisted of any 
sailboat that wasn’t an M-16. We had 
Butterfly’s and Sunfish, we had Hobie 
Cats and even a sailing canoe. From time 
to time a  few wind surfers sail with us 
also. In the early 1990’s, Des bought a 
used MC and then he was really hooked. 
He sailed that boat until 1998 when he 
picked up a newer one. Over the years, 
Des always did well in our races. He’s 
been our oldest active sailor since the late 
90’s. In fact, if you go to www.lauder-
dalesailingclub.com you’ll see Des and his 
yellow sailboat on the front page.

When the sailing season ended, it got 
pretty dull around here so one year we 
discussed and decided we needed to get 
into that “hard water” sailing. A friend 
had a Lockey ice boat and it looked like a 
pretty simple rig. Des owned and operated 
a machine shop in Rockford IL for many 
years. He borrowed a Lockey off season 
and made one for me and one for himself. 
We found a place to sew up some sails for 
us by cutting the fabric from old sails we 
had. Seems to me, thinking about it, they 
were way too flat but we could sail. Des 
and I sailed those things for several years 

until each of us decided that Florida was a 
better place to spend those months. 

Des has been a sailor for a lot longer than 
he has been sailing sailboats. Des joined 
the Navy in 1942 and served for almost 
three years. He served on what is called 
an LCI, Landing Craft Infantry. These 
are not the Higgins boats that hit the 
beach on Normandy. These are much 
bigger flat bottom ship that could carry 
up to 200 infantry to the beach. His boat 
was in the Far East and actually before he 
got on board it had been converted to a 
Gun Boat carrying lots of firepower and 
was used as an auxiliary to cover shore-
lines and protect smaller landing craft. It 
carried anti-aircraft gunnery and his ship 
tangled with many kamikazes. We thank 
him for his service to our Country. 

Des enjoys the sailing but he says his  
body pays for it the next few days. During 
one windy race this season, we had about 
6 boats go over but not Des. He doesn’t 
win as many races these days but with 
our handicap system he’s out there in the 
middle of the fleet. And, we definitely 
want to mention his two biggest fans and 
supporters – wife, Joan and daughter, 
Rita.

His fellow sailors have a saying that we 
shout out together at our social events. It 
goes like this: “When I grow up, I wanna 
be like Des.” We truly mean it. And did I 
mention, our Senior Sailor is 93 years old!    

Long-time Friend and Sailing buddy – 
Peter Van Kampen

Lauderdale Lakes Senior Sailor – the Country’s Oldest, 
Active, MC Member
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Nationals photo by Bill Crawford
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Midwinters Regatta, photo by John ColeMidwinters Regatta, photo by John ColeMasters Championship, photo by Lisa KreischerNationals photo by Bill Crawford



34 35Touch of Class Fall 2018 Touch of Class Fall 2018
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Midwinters Regatta, photo by John ColeMidwinters Regatta, photo by John ColeMasters Championship, photo by Lisa KreischerMidwinters Regatta, photo by John ColeNationals photo by Bill Crawford
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Southeastern Championship, photo by Mari JohnsonMidwinters Regatta, photo by John ColeNationals photo by Bill Crawford



40 41Touch of Class Fall 2018 Touch of Class Fall 2018
Masters photo by Bill Crawford
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Southeastern Championship, photo by Mari JohnsonMidwinters Regatta, photo by John ColeMasters photo by Bill Crawford
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p Donation for good works $________

For the 2019 sailing season, Sustaining 
Membership funds will be earmarked  
to introduce MC sailing to the future  
of our class by subsidizing youth  
oriented regattas, racing clinics,  
and MCSA memberships.

2019 MC Sailing Association Dues

MC SAILING ASSOCIATION MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION
Please make your check payable to the MC Sailing Association and mail to:

MCSA Treasurer
W257 S10550 Horseshoe Ln

Mukwonago WI 53149

Sustaining Member Regular Member

p 1 year	  $35.00

p 2 years	  $70.00

p 3 years	  $105.00

p 1 year	  $55.00

p 2 years	  $110.00

p 3 years	  $165.00

NAME_________________________________________________________BOAT #________

ADDRESS___________________________________________________________________

CITY, STATE, ZIP________________________________________________________________

HOME PHONE________________________________________________________________

US SAILING #_____________________________E–MAIL_______________________________



END OF SEASON
SAVINGS

Jim Gluek  jim@melges.com Harry Melges  harry@melges.com Andy Burdick  andy@melges.com

C O N TA C T  Y O U R  R E P  F O R  D E TA I L S

O R D E R  THE  SAIL S  TH AT  D OM IN ATE D  IN  2018

northsails.com

1ST

ILYA Championship
Congratulations Pete Strothman

1ST 2ND 3RD

WMYA Championship
Congratulations Cam McNeil

1ST 3RD

ILYA Invitational Championship
Congratulations Bill Colburn

1ST

Wisconsin State Championship
Congratulations Bill Bischoff

1ST 2ND

Masters Championship
Congratulations Vince Driessen

1ST

Cedar Lake Spring Regatta
Congratulations Eddie Cox
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